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COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT NO. 11 PIERCE COLLEGE

October 16, 2024
MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT
Therese Pasquier
Clemencia Castro-Woolery
Lisa Boyd

Lauren Adler
COLLEGE OFFICERS PRESENT
Dr. Julie White, Chancellor and CEO
Dr. Chio Flores, President Puyallup

Dr. Matthew Campbell, President Fort Steilacoom
Dr. Ilder Betancourt Lopez, VP for Learning and Student Success Fort Steilacoom

Ms. Yuritzi Lozano, VP for Learning and Student Success Puyallup
Ms. JoAnn Baria, VP for Workforce, Economic, and Professional Dev.
Ms. Deena Forsythe, Interim Vice President for Human Resources 

Ms. Ha Nguyen, VP for Equity, Engagement, and Belonging
Mr. John Lucas, Interim President PCFT
OTHERS PRESENT 
See list

STUDY SESSION

No study session this month
CALL TO ORDER

Ms. Pasquier called the meeting to order at 1:00 pm.
SAFETY MESSAGE
Ms. Pasquier read the safety message
PLEDGE OF
ALLEGIANCE


Ms. Pasquier led the group in the pledge.
QUORUM



A quorum was established with four members present.
CHANGES/ADDITIONS
 
 None
MEETING MINUTES   

Ms. Alder moved and Ms. Boyd seconded the motion to approve the minutes of the September 11, 2024 meeting minutes.

MOTION PASSED
CHANGE OF OFFICERS
Ms. Castro-Woolery will serve as Board chair for 2024-2025, she expressed her appreciation for Ms. Pasquier’ leadership, integrity, and knowledge of Higher Education. She noted that Ms. Pasquier does “heart” work for students and the community, she has made a real difference. Ms. Pasquier noted that it is an honor to serve on a Board with dedicated board members focused on the goals they set each year. She expressed her appreciation to the chancellor and staff who work tirelessly to meet the goals and mission of this fine institution.  

PUBLIC COMMENT
None

COLLEGE INPUT AND REPORTS

Associated Students of Pierce College District (Reported by Raina Kosowsky)
Ms. Kosowsky provided an update on student government and activities going on throughout the month. During Welcome days, student life supported approximately 680 students with wayfinding, food, school supplies, among other things. Student Government will hold their first General Assembly meeting. The Activities Board held Club fairs and affinity groups across the district. There are many activities, events, and student media to engage and enrich the student experience at Pierce College.
Washington Public Employees Association-WPEA (Reported by Kelly Gardner).

Ms. Gardner reported that the union had difficult negotiations with the Office of Financial Management (OFM). On the last day they presented their last, best, and final offer, which included Cost of Living Adjustments (COLAs) of 3% for 2025 and 2% for 2026. Negotiations had extended past the deadline that would have allowed WPEA to conduct a mail vote, so we resorted to in-person voting. Pierce College granted us space so that union members could vote on campus. There were 2 times as many people voting this year as the number who had voted 2 years ago via mail-in voting. 
Unfortunately, 91% of the votes cast were for rejecting the negotiated agreement.

Ms. Gardner was not present at any of the polling places, but knows the plan was to be very clear with the members what the consequences of a no vote would be. A no vote means that classified staff will receive no pay increase in the new fiscal year, beginning July 1, 2025. Those staff members whose pay will dip below minimum wage when it increases in January 2026 will receive an increase to get them up to the state minimum wage.

Immediately after the vote took place, the WPEA reached out to OFM to schedule dates to return to the bargaining table. They have replied with a suggestion that we meet 1 day per month Feb – May 2025 to discuss non-financial concerns and 2 days per month July and August 2025 to discuss financial matters. The financial offer to Classified staff will be dependent upon the June 2025 budget forecast, so financial discussions cannot take place before that has been received.

Ms. Gardner noted that she has been consistent in messaging that it is the OFM that decides our wage offer, but expressed concern that staff may express some negative feelings towards Pierce College Administration/Board of Trustees. WPEA is asking members to wear blue on Wednesdays to indicate their solidarity and have asked PCFT to join us in that gesture. She mentioned that the contract is the minimum that the college is obligated to provide to staff. She also asked that when budgeting occurs for 2025 – 2026 fiscal year the college consider a one-time gift to classified staff to offset the lack of a pay increase. While that wage stagnation will be hard on everyone, it will hit our lowest paid staff hardest. If the college cannot offer a one-time gift to all employees, it was suggested that they determine a pay range that seems fair and give something to everyone below that pay range to support our most needy employees.

 
Pierce College Federation of Teachers PCFT (Reported by John Lucas)
Mr. Lucas stated that Mr. Curt Warmington has stepped down from his role as PCFT President. Mr. Lucas will be an interim co-president with David Thomas.
Mr. Lucas stated that the Pierce College Faculty support the Classified Staff in their pursuit of fair and equitable pay and other concerns with their contract.

SETTING DIRECTION AND VISION
Chancellor’s Report
Dr. White stated that Fall quarter is off to a great start, and you can feel the energy on our campuses.  And today is especially a great day, as later we dedicate our state-of-the-art, radically welcoming new facility, the Johnson Science Building, at 3 pm, a fitting capstone as we celebrate the 25th year of Pierce College Puyallup this year.

She has organized her report to address my strategic priorities for the 2024-25 academic year:  financial stewardship, advancing equitable student outcomes, external partnerships, employee recruitment, retention, and professional development, strategic planning, Board relations, and her professional development.

Financial stewardship:

Our new fiscal year just started on July 1.  It’s still early, but our enrollment is trending upwards.  Our summer enrollment was up 21% over last summer, and our fall is settling at about a 10% increase.  Thank you to all of our faculty, staff, and administrators who have been working to ensure our students receive the support they need as they start the fall quarter!  

The state’s Office of Financial Management made an error in its allocation to the State Board, which in turn resulted in an error in the amount of money that each system college received for our portion of the allocation for this fiscal year.  OFM’s error also resulted in additional money to our ongoing base of funding, which the colleges are depending on into the future, given that the error was only recently disclosed. Therefore, we need to advocate not only for the colleges to be made whole for this coming year, but also for the promised funding in our ongoing base, so that we do not wind up being requested to make cuts in the future.  The State Board and WACTC (Washington Association of Community and Technical Colleges chancellors and presidents) are coordinating closely to ensure that business and industry, community partners, and legislators understand the impacts of this error, as we move into the 2025 legislative session.  We will be organizing trips to Olympia throughout the session, and hope that some of the trustees will be able to join us.
Advancing equitable student outcomes:

 Dr. White was excited to share our Belong, Advance, Thrive framework at All District Day, which will help us focus our goals over the next 1-3 years.  We also sent a team to the Achieving the Dream (ATD) Data and Analytics Summit in College Park, Maryland, in September, where we were challenged to think about AI in ways that both recognize the opportunities of AI, as well as prepare for the possible safety risks.  Fortunately for us, Pierce’s Technology Council has already drafted a policy on AI, which is being vetted by shared governance and stakeholder groups this quarter.  At the Data Summit, we also learned more about measuring our impact on communities, and especially on economic mobility, which is a major focus of our efforts this year. In more ATD news, we are wrapping up an application for several ATD distinctions and awards.  We are currently an ATD Leader College of Distinction, and this application is for a renewal of that recognition, along with the Leah Meyer Austin award, ATD’s highest award recognizing equitable student success.  
Dr. Matt Campbell:
We are currently a Leader College of Distinction and we actually won the Leah Meyer Austin Award in 2017 and are now eligible to apply again; and we are required to apply every three years for Leader College/Leadership College of Distinction. We really value these opportunities for multiple reasons. 

The process requires us to do a pretty deep dive into our student success metrics with intentional focus on progress for diminishing and eliminating equity gaps. We have built a strong data culture in which this is done regularly (indeed, we include a monitoring report for you all each month). In addition, it both spotlights the amazing work that our staff and faculty are engaged in to advance equitable access, opportunity, and success AND it opens opportunities to receive more funding, particularly through grants from ATD and other funders, which are often only open to colleges with Leader standing. These resources often help provide additional compensation for faculty and staff leaders engaged in the college’s reform innovations. So, we should be wrapping up and submitting the applications tomorrow (huge thanks to our IR team) and should hear early next year. The Leah Meyer Austin Award is probably a long shot (indeed, the pandemic really impacted our progress), but we have an amazing story to tell about our institutional transformation, including your leadership and support, particularly as captured in your bold goals as a Board. 

Dr. White stated that we just learned yesterday that we are eligible for another recognition!  The U.S. Department of Education has named us as one of 200 higher education institutions eligible to apply for the department’s Postsecondary Success Recognition Program.  We are eligible based on our outcomes in advancing equitable access, student success, and post-college outcomes for students of color and low-income students.  The Department of Education seeks to honor higher education institutions based on well we prepare graduates for the workforces and fulfilling lives, rather than focusing on exclusivity, as can often be the case.  We will be preparing that application next, due November 1!

Dr. White noted that she has received an invitation from the Urban Institute, which is a nonprofit research organization that provides data and evidence to help advance upward mobility and equity, to work with a set of community college leaders from 7 communities to help design a community value framework for our institutions.  This work is funded by the Lumina Foundation, one of the largest private funders supporting equitable student success, having given over $250 million in grants since their founding in 2000.  Being involved in this work will help position us to strengthen our own practice and to connect with these important organizations.  Our first meeting is in December, and she will certainly share more as it evolves. 

External partnerships:

We continue to expand and strengthen partnerships.  Dr. White and Dr. Flores met with a group of Puyallup leaders, formerly known as the “Big 6.” 
Dr. Chio Flores:

The Big 6 consists of the CEO’s/President of key employers/players in Puyallup that have broader Pierce County reach.  These organizations include:

· Multicare Good Samaritan

· Puyallup School District

· Pierce College District/Puyallup Campus

· City of Puyallup

· Washington State Fair

The group’s purpose is centered in connection and collaboration, particularly when/where our work intersects. 

Dr. White met with community leaders from the group Leaders in Women’s Health, a grassroots organization working to eliminate racial disparities in health, with a focus on the largest disparity, which is in breast cancer outcomes for Black women.  This group is working with some of our most marginalized communities, and we look forward to partnering with them in strengthening our outreach as well as in diversifying our health care pathways.
She and the presidents’ attended the monthly WACTC meeting in October, along with weekly calls, where we are focusing on addressing our legislative priorities, as well as on our efforts in advancing equity, diversity, and inclusion.

Employee recruitment, retention, and professional development:

We had a wonderful All-District Day on September 18.  Thank you, Clemencia, for your remarks!  In addition to our introduction of new employees and my presentation about work towards creating a college and communities where all can Belong, Advance, and Thrive, we held a resource fair, wellness activities, campus tours, Science Dome demonstrations, and workshops on accessible communications, supporting non-native English speakers, equity-minded advising, strategic planning, trans awareness, conversational Spanish, and inclusive practices, to name just a few! We also kicked off our First-Year Faculty Cohort, who you’ll get to meet during our Study Session in November!  The Fort Steilacoom Library team hosted a reception for our new faculty as well, and it was wonderful to welcome them to Pierce College and get to know them better!

Strategic planning:

Dr. Allison Sieving, Dean of Institutional Research and Effectiveness, continues to work with our Institutional Effectiveness committee to respond to feedback on the draft recommendations presented at your retreat as well as on All district Day.  The committee is meeting with each of our Shared Governance Councils this month and next.  We are on track for finalization by January 2024.  Thanks to Allison and the IE committee for your many hours of hard work!

Board relations:

The Foundation hosted a dinner for Brett Willis, in appreciation of his 11 years of service to Pierce College!  We’ll continue to see Brett around the community and the college!  We will miss his quotes, his sense of humor, and his wisdom. Dr. White has met with a prospective Trustee candidate, who will be submitting his application shortly.  He is a Pierce College alum, and he is passionate about our mission!  Of course, we will have to wait for the governor’s office to take action on the appointment, and we will work closely with them to facilitate that action.

Professional growth and development:

Dr. White has completed her year in the inaugural cohort of the Aspen Presidents Fellowship, which has been instrumental in supporting our development of student success goals for the year.  We held our last in-person session in Aspen last week, where she built lasting networks, gained incredible insights from peers, and emerged with increased clarity about how to support our faculty, staff, and students as we advance our mission!  It was an amazing week of learning and rejuvenation.

Dr. White noted that the civic engagement projects funded by the Chancellor’s Innovation Fund are off and running, with the Rise Up! Youth Empowerment Fest happening this Saturday from 12-4 here at Puyallup.  In addition, Stitching Voices:  A Community Quilt Project is helping students create quilt squares to express their thoughts and aspirations for the future, and we have a series of activities, such as Popcorn and Politics, voter registration, and more, that have begun.

She stated that “for most of my life”, fall has been my favorite season, partly because I love the crisp weather and changing colors, but mostly because I get to enjoy the beginning of another school year.  I’m looking forward to an incredible 2024-25 academic year of continuing to advance our mission for racial and economic justice!  

Institutional Effectiveness Monitoring Report- Student Success on Science, Technology, Engineering, and Mathematics (STEM) Pathways
Dr. Sieving provided a presentation examining data, using STEM student demographics and STEM student success metrics. In summary:
· A 300% increase in number of students on STEM pathways since 2020 – 21.
· Increase in the number of historically underserved students of color on STEM Pathways; decrease in female students on STEM pathways. 
· Students on STEM pathways are less likely to complete a degree in three years and persist to the subsequent academic year, with Hispanic or Latino students the most impacted.
· First year Math completion rates suggest STEM students are making productive progress on their STEM Pathway.  
Innovation Report- Fostering STEM Pathways through LSAMP
Ms. Elysia Mbuja provided a presentation on the Louis Stokes Alliance for Minority Participation in STEM (LSAMP). Pierce College is a member of the LSAMP Puget Sound Alliance along with Green River and North Seattle. The LSAMP programming provides students with a variety of STEM courses, service learning and leadership opportunities, quarterly cohort meetings, field trips, mentoring and internships and on-going communication through canvas. Students in this program have surpassed scholar goals. In phase one of the program, there are 132 scholars, Black, Latino, Indigenous, Pacific Islander, Native Alaskan, and Filipino. There have been 11 interns, 7 field trips, and over 350 one-to-one meetings. In the 2023-24 academic year, of 65 scholars 20 graduated and 42 transferred to universities. 
BOARD BUSINESS
Board Chair Report
Ms. Castro-Woolery attended All-District Day and noted the positive fun-filled energy with the focus on Belong-Advance-Thrive. She looks forward to attending the ACCT conference and our Nursing presentation at the conference. She also noted that Pierce College will receive the Pacific Region Equity Award at the conference luncheon.
ACTIVITIES CALENDAR
The activities calendar was discussed, and members will let the Board secretary know which events they can attend.  All trustees will be attending the ACCT conference in Seattle.
NEXT REGULAR MEETING        November 13, 2024, Fort Steilacoom Campus
ADJOURNMENT


The meeting adjourned at 3:15 pm.


________________________                                 _______________________             
                

Julie A. White, Chancellor



Clemencia Castro-Woolery, Chair
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Pierce College
Attendance
	
	yes

	Therese Pasquier
	· 

	 Lisa Boyd
	· 

	Clemencia Castro-Woolery
	· 

	Lauren Adler
	· 

	Elizabeth McAmis
	· 
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	· 
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	· 
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	· 
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	Aki Smith
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	Eddy Perry
	· 
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	Holly Smith
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	Ha Nguyen 
	· 
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